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                                 EL CAMINO COLLEGE

Office of the Vice President - Administrative Services

MINUTES

CITIZENS’ BOND OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

June 1, 2005

PRESENT:

_____ Leandro Carde
     

  __x__ Robert Hammond
     
 __x__ Nina Velasquez
_____ Philip Gomez
     

  __x__ Mark Marion

     
 __x__ Kurt Weideman
__x__ Don Greco

  
  __x__ Raymond Roney

 

Also Attending:   Bob Gann, Pam Fees, Ann Garten
Open Meeting:  The meeting was called to order at 3 p.m.  Meeting attendees introduced themselves. 
Minutes:  The minutes of April 6 were approved.  
Measure “E” Agenda (s):  Bob Gann reviewed changes to the 2005 Master Plan that went to Board in February and from his May report re:  status of projects.   Noted:  
· The Science Complex is substantially complete.  The college will be going to mediation with the architectural firm due to errors and omissions it feels they should be responsible for.  The contract has a mediation clause.
· Air distribution problems are being worked on.
· They are working on getting Department of the State Architect (DSA) final certification in the next 90 days.  In response to a question as to whether people should be in the building before final certification is received, it was noted that there is no legal liability involved and pre-certification occupancy is a common practice in most buildings.   
· A six month period for the DSA approval process has been built into ECC’s plans.   To add insult to injury, the DSA must be paid for its glacially slow services.  

· David Miller reported that he was unsure what information he was supposed to bring to the meeting; consequently, Bob Gann will need to bring it to the next meeting.  Alex Kelley noted that the group was looking for the information about project savings.  
· To mitigate the impact of the DSA review on project schedules, some work that is outside the scope of the DSA review will begin before construction starts – probably September or October.  In response to a question about lead time for faculty to move, Bob Gann noted that they have already delivered moving boxes to faculty members who are going away for the summer.

· Conversion of modular units will start in the next few weeks, and the AFT office will also be moved.  
· The primary electric station project will be going to bid in the first part of July.   This project will need to be finished before the Humanities building is completed in order to provide for its power needs.
· The Learning Resource Center (LRC) is a state-funded project.  The preliminary design has been submitted to the State, and barring budget catastrophes, they hope to receive construction funding from the State this year.  Some of the fine arts programs will also be housed there.  The current estimated cost is $7 million – much of which will be spent on equipment.  

· A conceptual design for the Lot H parking structure has been approved.  It will be a five- level structure with 1,100 parking stalls (800 spaces net).  There will also be a new softball field and new tennis courts.  This project has changed so much that they can’t give an accurate estimated cost figure at this point
· A master planning architect has been selected for the infrastructure projects, and it has gone to the Board.    The current estimated cost is over $30 million.  
· Seven design firms will be interviewed next Thursday for the Student Services building project.  The estimated cost is $28 million.  

· It was noted that the cost estimate figures are the totals covering many years, and they try to anticipate yearly for costs that would fall within that year.  Currently they are well within the cash flow that was anticipated for the bond issuances.  
· It was noted that prices have moderated from a 24% inflation to 15%.  Much of this is now is demand driven because contractors are able to pick and choose.  
· Kurt Weideman finds the Facilities Steering Committee meeting minutes very helpful and wants to continue receiving them.  The next meeting is in July.  

· In response to Ray Roney’s question re:  whether ECC anticipates receiving any additional income as outlined in the Facilities Master Plan Funding chart (page 6, April Measure “E” agenda) in the categories with a zero balance, it was noted that the college will receive $460,000 for the state capital construction program.  ECC probably won’t get any Campus Center fees because it requires a student vote, which doesn’t seem likely to happen. This category may need to be eliminated from the chart.   Some funds are expected from the Bookstore after their books close; however, the amount is uncertain at this time.  
· In response to Don Greco’s question, it was noted that $240,000 is the amount involved in the mediation.  The attorney costs are approximately $20,000.  
Member Replacement:   Alex Kelley reported that he took the group’s request for a new member to President Fallo.  He took the request to the Board, but they want to reserve selection of the new committee member for the person who fills Dr. Haag’s seat.  This won’t be until November.  Kurt Weideman lamented the fact that members just get up to speed in a year or two and then they are gone, along with their knowledge.  Mark Marion expressed concern regarding the lack of consistent student representation.   It was noted that Philip Gomez has been elected to the Board.  Alex Kelley offered to draft a letter to the president of the ASO about having consistent representation.  Bob Gann noted that they do get some student input through the Facilities Steering Committee.  
Schedule of Future Meetings:   The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, September 14th, at 3 p.m.
Open Discussion:  For the next meeting, Kurt Weideman wants to discuss going out to bid again for the auditing contract.  He was not happy with the job the last auditors did.  There were too many inaccuracies.  Pam Fees noted that it is more of an RFP (request for a proposal) than a bid, and they should start that process now because it takes a couple of months.  Mark Marion and Nina Velasquez volunteered to be on a subcommittee to review the RFPs before September and bring the information to the September meeting.   Don Greco will be the alternate if one of the subcommittee members can’t make it.       
Kurt Weideman would like to be notified of future Planetarium shows.  It was noted that they were so successful that people had to be turned away.  
Public Comment:  none
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 3:50 p.m. 

PURPOSE:  To inform the public concerning bond revenue expenditures and to actively “review and report” on the expenditure of these funds.  (Ed. Code sec. 15278(a)
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